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Number 394 October 2018 
 
The BULLETIN of the Northern California BSA Ownersô Club is the forum for the 

exchange of information among the members.  All material contained within this 

newsletter is property of the BSAOCNC unless otherwise stated within the article.  

Material is not to be reproduced or copied without the written consent of the 

BSAOCNC.  If you would like to use an article or picture found in this newsletter please 

contact the Editor. 

 

Deadline for submission of material for publication is the 10th of each month.  Members are 
encouraged to submit technical information, ads, letters, photographs, or any other items of potential 
interest.  Photos will be returned only if so requested in advance.   
 
Opinions expressed in the BULLETIN are those of the respective contributors, 
and do not necessarily represent the position of the Club membership or its 
officers. 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS John Magri   President 415-587-7541 
 Jim Romain Vice President                                        707-894-3805
 Ray Pallett   Secretary    510-456-6578 
  Ants Uiga                                                                   949-466-6404 
 David James                                                              510-562-6769 
 Steve Eorio 
  
REGALIA SALES Patti Meadows 775-359-8150 
LIBRARIAN Randy Reiter 510-222-2546 
WEBMASTER David James 510-562-6769 
INTER. RALLY DELEGATE Barry Porter                                                               831-464-2867 
TREASURER Bill Whalen                                                                707-837-0424 
ADVISORS Thomas Stott (Pre-unit C Series Singles) 951-659-2406 
 Heinz Batterman (Gold Star) 510-339-1776 
 (M20/21) need volunteer *** - *** - **** 
 Jack Wheeler (Pre-unit Twins) 510-724-1782 
 James Banke (Unit Singles) 831-335-1422 
 Jerry Meadows (Unit Twins) 775-359-8150 
 Bill Whalen (Rocket 3) 707-837-0424 
 Ray Pallett (Bantam) 510-456-6578 
CONTRIBUTORS Maggie Neato (Personals) Write c/o the BULLETIN 
 Claude Baddley                                           Retired Lion tamer  
 Sigmund Fraud                                            Ex-analyst  
  Commander Thaddeus McBragg            Video Naval Commander  
 Anne Nonomous                                      Not really sure  

Membership: 
The Northern California BSA Ownersô Club is open to all BSA enthusiasts at $20 
per year. Associate membership is $5 per year for additional members in the same 

household. 
Mail to: BSA OWNERS' CLUB, P.O. BOX 594, NOVATO, CA 94948  
 
The address for submitting material for publication in the newsletter is: 
 17320 Santa Rosa Mine Rd. Perris, Ca. 92570 

. 
e-mail:  bsaocnceditor@aol.com 

www.BSAOCNC.org 

Cover: a last fond look at Raberôs famous parts counter, now a memory and gone forever. 
Back cover:  Catastrophic failure  caught on film!  
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The way we were  Your humble Editor 

 As the owner of 76 (!!!) British/ Italian and European mo-
torcycles and being from a generation that remembers who 
Winchell Mahoney was I was intrigued to be a part of the auction by 
Jerry Woods and company at Bob Raberôs parts mart in August. 
Many of you were there to be a part of a once in a life-time event. 
As many know Bob and I have been friends and business associ-
ates for 30 years so I was glad to spend some time getting a few 
bikes going and do some re-arranging at the shop to help with the 
festivities. Being involved with both Bob and Jerry I have a different view of how things 
work at the end of a phase of life that involves business and pleasure.  I believe that J 
Woods and Company did a good job of working the inventory and serving both the buy-
ers and seller. I am sure Bob would have liked more return for his massive investment in 
inventory but the return was modest.  
 As an American ñpickerò long before it became a popular TV show I have 
bought out over 50 dealers nationwide and 100ôs if not 1000ôs of motorcycles. I have 
bought bikes from widows and orphans. I have bought collections from sons who could-
nôt wait for them to be gone and from widows who cried through the whole experience. I 
once looked at a bike that was a mismatched 50ôs sled that had been in the back of a 
garage for 30 years unused and unloved. The widow selling it had lost her husband of 
50 years to cancer 2 years before and she was ready to sell. But she wasnôt and my wife 
and I ended up pulling the bike out of its cocoon of a blue tarp and sitting by it while the 
owner told us stories of desert races past and love lost. I put the bike back in itôs place of 
honor as she wasnôt ready. Four years later she called me again and was ready now, 
her new husband was not an enthusiast and there was no room for ghosts in the garage 
anymore.  
 I view the many bikes and businesses I have bought out as a preview of com-
ing attractions in my life. I see a motorcycle as a vehicle used to get you from a point to 
another point. A business is similar, we use business to get from a point in life to a differ-
ent point. We begin as Marla and I did, in poverty working countless 80+ hour weeks to 
get our fledgling business off the ground. Along the journey we accumulated inventory 
and customers and lots of friends. We continued by adding a home and then a building 
to house the business. We further added some retirement savings and even a couple 
rental houses and finally a mountain cabin and of course those 76 motorcycles. If the 
business was a boat it would have carried us down a river from poverty to plenty. But as 
we approach the end of this journey we will not have need of that boat any longer. Per-
haps we have appointed it well with lots of inventory and other things but when the time 
comes we will cast it adrift. Perhaps as with Bob Raber there will be some return in cash 
from the boat but it is always a miniscule part of the greater journey and the things expe-
rienced along the trip. Someday I too will pass on the work of 47 years, perhaps to my 
employees or perhaps through an auction. I have no regrets looking back and only ex-
citement looking forward.  
 Many have asked me about auctions and using them to move the collections of 
a lifetime on. Are you ready to let go? Collections are like the Ring in Tolkien's Hobbit, 
many of us hang on to them, my precious. Long after they have stopped serving us we 
serve them. A motorcycle was my ticket to freedom as a 16 year old, have they become 
a prison to a 65 year old? I enjoy them immensely but all are for sale. I have even given 
away quite a few. Is an auction for you? If you could give away your ñRingò without re-
morse then yes, an auction will work for you. If you will be bitter because you didnôt get 
what your stuff was worth then the answer may be no.    Ed.  
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Letters to the Editor 
Send to:  bsaocnceditor@aol.com or  by mail : 17320 Santa Rosa Mine Rd, 

Perris, Ca.  92570  

I just returned from Don Harrell's house in Visalia, a fellow Nor Cal BSA club member. 

He performed his magic on my 1969 BSA Victor transmission and a few other things. 

It's a 180 mile trip for me one way but worth every mile and then some for his expert 

help. When he called and said my bike was ready I asked him if someone could help us 

load it in my Toyota Tacoma. Don said, "We don't need any help!" I drove to Don's 

house and he got out his standard aluminum bike ramp and a crate to stand on. He said, 

" You steer and I'll push from the back" I'm thinking to myself, oh boy, I'm 75 and was 

just told by the doctor I need a knee replacement and Don is 84. Well off we went on 

level ground and right right up into the back of my truck without a hitch. 159 total years 

old. Piece of cake. I think Don is 54 and lying about his age.    Dennis 

Burkman       BSA keeps you youngï Ed.  

2018 BSA SINGLES RIDE 

 For one more year the BSA Singles Ride is in the books.  About 28 hardy riders 

showed up for my 135 mile romp through the beautiful twisty & often bumpy roads of north 

western Sonoma & Mendocino Counties, their trusty steeds consisting of BSAs Triumphs, Velo-

cette, a CCM, a 250 cc Ducati, and a couple of Japanese makes one of which was ridden by Kat, 

a lovely young women who seemed to be quite taken in by the sights & sounds of the vintage 

British machinery.  Hopefully with the encouragement of her companion Danny Brennan she will 

become an active enthusiast. 

 The ride kicked off on the dot of 10:00 heading north through Cloverdale and out a 

freshly repaved Hwy 128 for a quick gas stop in Boonville and then west on the tight twisty and 

bumpy Mountain View Road to the coast for a lunch at the Rollerville Cafe just 2 miles north of 

Point Arena.  The weather at the coast was beautiful with blue sky's and a slight cool breeze 

which made lunch outside on the patio quite pleasant. 

 After lunch it was south to Gualala for gas and then on to the Annapolis Road to Stew-

arts Point road and back to Geyserville.  Both the Annapolis & Stewarts Point roads had been 

recently repaired and slurry sealed so there was some loose gravel about which resulted in a slow-

er pace and more attention but fewer potholes. 

 Although I was not witness to it since I was leading the ride, there were reports from 

riders behind the lead group that a group of exotic cars (someone said that they were McLarens) 

were holding up traffic on Stewarts Point road so that they could race.  The report that I got said 

that our riders just went around their road block and continued on. 

 It seems that our old bikes are getting more reliable with age or we are getting better 

with sorting them out (possibly both) since attrition on the ride was minimal.  One rider aban-

doned the ride with problems about 1 mile from the start.  Other than that the only other issue was 

that Frank Recoder and Jack Sanders missed the turn to Annapolis and continued down the coast 

to Stewarts Point where they picked up the road.  Their detour resulted in them ending up behind 

the chase truck which came back with an empty bed. At some point Jack's bike starter running 

poorly so they spent some time on the side of the road sorting things out but they both made it 

back to my shop a little over an hour after everyone else. 

 I want to thank everyone who showed up for the ride and especially Linda Whalen and 

Elizabeth Recoder for following in the chase truck for making this another enjoyable and success-

ful ride. 

Jim Romain  
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29th Annual 

NORTHERN CALIFORNIA ALL-BRITISH RIDE 
Saturday, November 3, 2018 

BRITISH BIKES ONLY! 
***NO EXCEPTIONS*** 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ride departs 10:00 am - 940 Seventh Street, Novato 
DIRECTIONS: 

Highway 101, take the Downtown (DeLong) Exit 

Right on Novato Blvd., then right on 7th St. 

Meet in front of Novato Gymnastics Center 

DO NOT PARK BIKES OR TRUCKS IN THE GYMNASTICS CENTER PARKING LOT 

ON-STREET PARKING ONLY 
Bikes at the curb, Trucks/trailers use neighborhoods 

Lunch for British Bike pilots and passengers after the ride at  

ŸStafford Lake Park 

Lunch tickets sold at sign-in, before the ride - $20 

Info:  Don Danmeier, 415-898-0330 or dwdsms@novato.net 

 

 

mailto:dwdsms@novato.net
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Reflections of an original British ñpickerò  
   Over a lifetime of collecting and selling British motorcycle parts and bikes I have come 
across a number of unusual items. Dear reader, you may find these interesting. In 1976 I 
was approached by Hal about buying his Norton ES2. This bike was discovered at the 
bottom of a mine shaft near Randsburg Ca. and had obviously been pushed in by a frus-
trated owner after having been set on fire! I restored that one and rode it to the Rally on 
the Rim, the Norton rally in Arizona in 1983. My friend Jeb still owns that bike.  
  In the mid 70ôs my friend Jim called me to clear out his huge salvage yard of all things 
British. Amongst the lot were a number of burned up BSA motorcycle. Seems that Jim 
had been contracted to supply a load of motorcycles for the ill conceived movie ñGrease 
2ò  These were painted entirely white for a heaven scene to be filmed in a local high 
school gymnasium. Jim supplied a mechanic Mike to look after the bikes while on set. 
Mike carried a crescent wrench clipped to his belt buckle and while leaning over a bike 
the wrench shorted the battery and ignited the extremely flammable white flocking that 
all the bikes had been cover with. The bikes and then the gymnasium were soon com-
pletely in flames. The production company filmed the entire thing but it didnôt make the 
movie nor did the heaven scene with the bikes. I bought the lot of bikes along with 15 
trips with a 25 foot U-Haul truck for the princely sum of $1600, or 6 house payments on 
my Orange County home.  
  I was called to an older gents home once to buy his sons motorcycle. He led me to the 
basement of his home and there was a complete Triumph T160 completely dismantled 
down to the wheels. The son had taken the bike apart so his brother couldnôt use it while 
he was serving our country in the military. Regrettably  his son was killed during a train-
ing exercise  and the father wanted to sell his bike. When buying a dismantled motorcy-
cle they always say all the parts are there but in this case indeed every nut and bolt was 
there and meticulously labeled.   
   In the early 70ôs my friend Dave who owned British Cycles in LA asked if I wanted in 
on a buy. A place called Abiogenics in San Diego was behind on their rent and we were 
to go in and buy parts to satisfy the landlord. When we arrived at the location it was a 
WW2 Quonset hut close to the beach. The place was packed with parts and bikes. The 
landlord was not very pleased with bikes or anyone that had anything to do with them. 
He said we had one hour to take out whatever we could to satisfy the $2000 rent bill. I 
grabbed a 50 gallon drum full to the top with Smiths instruments. We collected tanks and 
seats along with pistons and other engine parts. The most remarkable thing was the 3 
Triumph 650 Saint ex-London police bikes though. These were hanging from chains 
about 10 feet off the floor. The bikes were 1957 swing arm models with the rack for the 
radio unit and other police goodies still attached. We were almost at the end of our hour 
and at a loss as to how to get those down. Dave found a bolt cutter in the shop area so 
we climbed out on the roof truss and unceremoniously freed the Saints. Each bike fell 10 
feet to crash loudly onto whatever happened to be underneath. We managed to free all 3 
but our time had run out and only one got out the door before it was closed and locked.  
  Remembering my last mechanic. Bob was a felon who was put through the local motor-
cycle school by the state. The state was going to pay half his wages to boot so what 
could go wrong? Well mostly everything. Most amusing was when a customer brought 
his wheel in with a screwdriver blade sticking out. ñRan over a screw driver?ò Bob asked 
cheerfully. ñIf you can fit the handle of that screwdriver through the hole in the tire I will 
believe itò said the customer. Taking the tire off I said to Bob,ò why look here Bob, not 
only did he run over a screwdriver but he ran over your screwdriver, look it has your 
name on it!ò  Of course Bob had left it in the tire while installing the tire. Bob lasted a 
year doing similar stuff and then I fired him after he walked away leaving the shop wide 
open not once but twice. More good old daysé.    Ed.  
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Raberôs San Jose cycle 
shop auction  
is in the history books now. It was my 
privilege and honor to be a part of    
preparing bikes for the sale and also 
moving shelving to assist in getting the 
large group of buyers into the building. 
Bob Raber has been in the business 
since 1958 and had acquired a vast  
inventory of used and new parts. He 
had the entire inventory of a Middle 
Eastern country who had used Norton as their 
police cycles. In addition there was the 
BSA/Triumph inventory from the old Brooks 
cycle going back to 1946. Mike  Riley proudly 
showed me a set of new solid brass tank badges for a BSA C10 that had 
been resting in a parts box for over 70 years! Some bikes brought good 
money, a 1966 Triumph TT Special in original  condition was picked up by 
Eddie Mulder. He had taken a similar bike straight from the crate, changed 

the tires and gearing and swapped 
in a set of offset rocker buttons 
(ask an old guy) and won a 100 lap 
national with one like it. He looked 
quite pleased with that purchase 
along with the 5000 mile all original 
Trident he also bought.  
The J. Wood Auction house came 
in a few days before the auction 
and did a very fine job of organiz-

ing the stock for reasonable viewing. Even so there 
were some hidden gems amongst the stock. I bought a rack of used rocker 
boxes for $25 (!) and behind one box was a cardboard box with a complete 
Triumph 5 speed gear set! I scored 6 Norton engines or bottom ends for 
$700 as well. It paid to have attended the preview on Friday and examined 
the lots carefully. Another lot was hiding not one but two BSA Gold Star 

frames and sold for a few hundred dol-
lars. An auction is in many ways like a 
group of blind men describing an Ele-
phant. One may say it is long and slen-
der while another would say it is mas-
sive. In the end I heard vastly different 
assessments of the event but from my 
point of view there was a number of re-

Are you forkinô kiddinô me?  

One last long look 

An inexpensive 70 Norton 
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markably cheap items that passed under the auctioneer's hammer.  
Bob came away after a lifetime spent in the business with less than hoped 
for but enough to pay off his building. His intention is to      section the 
building and continue doing service and restorations of only the highest 
quality for customers who can afford such ex-
pertise. He and son Michael will continue the 
tradition of top notch service on a smaller 
scale. Bob will section his vast building and 
has already been approached to lease the 
front half giving a nice semi-retirement income. 
For those who have called Raberôs their motor-
cycle Mecca there is still a light burning brightly 
there. I worked with Mike Raber and have the 

highest 
regard for his abilities as a wrench. If 
you are contemplating    having that 
tired old British bike restored and you 
want the best regardless of price then 
there is a place for you.     Ed. 
 
Foot note to the auction: A word to the 
wise here folks, although almost eve-
ryone in our sport is an honorable per-
son everyone has their breaking point. 

We lost a box of brake parts and a large box of Renold chain to someone 
who mistook our pallet for theirs. It is wise to be ready to move rather 
quickly after an auction. In the confusion of moving lots it is possible to 
make a mistake in gathering lots. In all fairness we ended up with someone 
else's T100 frame and cases in our truck and are hopeful to pay them or 
reunite them with their property.     Bill @ JRC 

Plenty of bikes to go 
around 

The end of an era 

A fond memory now... 
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2018 Clubmanôs Calendar 

07 Oct (Sun)  NCNOC AGM and ride 

   Ken Armann, 408-455-9388 

 

07 Oct (Sun)  SCNOC Southern Arizona Adventure 

   www.socalnorton.com 

 

13 Oct (Sat)  MELLOW VELO FELLOW RALLY, Ventucopa 

14 Oct (Sun)  Tim Kenney, 805-646-9982 

 

21 Oct (Sun)  BSAOCSC ñAFTER THE GOLD RUSHò DUAL SPORT 
   RIDE  John Gardner, 310-920-3393 or Mike Haney, 
   760-365-9191 

03 Nov (Sat)  BSAOCNC ALL-BRITISH RIDE, Novato 

   Don Danmeier, 415-898-0330 

 

04 Nov (Sun)  SCNOC Hansen Dam Ride 

   www.socalnorton.com 

 

09 Nov (Fri)   BSAOC INTERNATIONAL RALLY 

Through  Victoria, Australia 

15 Nov (Thu)  Barry Porter, rocket3@jps.net 

 

11 Nov (Sun)   BSAOCSC SWAP MEET Steve Ortiz, 951-440-3521 or 
   Barry Sulkin, 310-398-6406 

 

18 Nov (Sun)   BSAOCSC ñELSINORE GRAND PUTTò DUAL-SPORT 
   RIDE  Steve Ortiz, 951-440-3521 

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS 
Mike Halkovich   Petaluma, California 
Thomas Naylor   Fort Bragg, California 
Ted Reite   Carson City, Nevada 
Nate Stoffregen   Berthoud, Colorado 
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Your editor took this picture 30+ years ago. A very rare scooter by 
a company not known for scooters. Send your guess to: 

bsocncEditor@aol.com or mail to: BSAOCNC 17320 Santa Rosa 
Mine Rd. Perris Ca. 92570  

I will say that when I opened the seat a wasp nest burst and I was 
perused by a hive of angry wasps. I may have bought it otherwise!  
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